

# Annual report and financial statements Cambridge Education Group Limited

For the year ended 31 August 2019



# Officers and professional advisers

Company registration number

06020370

**Registered office** 

50-60 Station Road

Cambridge Cambridgeshire CB1 2JH

**Directors** 

D Johnston B Webb

**Independent auditors** 

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors

The Maurice Wilkes Building St John's Innovation Park

Cowley Road Cambridge CB4 0DS

# Contents

Strategic report	3 - 6
Directors' report	7 - 8
Independent auditors' report	9 - 11
Consolidated income statement	12
Consolidated statement of comprehensive income	13
Consolidated statement of financial position	14
Consolidated statement of changes in equity	15
Company statement of financial position	16
Company statement of changes in equity	17
Consolidated statement of cash flows	18
Notes to the financial statements	19 - 43

## Strategic report

The directors present their strategic report on the group for the year ended 31 August 2019.

#### **Principal activities**

The principal activity of the group during the year was that of the parent group which holds Cambridge Education Group Limited and its subsidiaries ("CEG").

CEG, established in 1952, is a UK-based global group that specialises in provision of high quality academic, English language and online programmes to international students out of its 12 ONCAMPUS centres across the UK, North America and continental Europe and 5 Digital university partnerships.

Following the sale of the CATS Colleges Holdings Limited sub-group during the year, CEG operates its business through two divisions:

- **ONCAMPUS** offering pathway programmes on university campuses in the UK, USA and Europe for undergraduate and postgraduate degree study.
- **CEG Digital** providing online and blended learning courses in partnership with UK universities.

CEG recruits international students who wish to pursue an English language based university education. The group provides a broad range of programmes to enable students to progress to the university of their choice.

The underlying principles across all divisions are:

- World-class provision of classroom-based teaching in the English language;
- Helping students to achieve entry to the best universities according to their aspirations and abilities; and,
- Exceptional pastoral care that ensures students' educational experience is also safe, healthy and enjoyable.

The international education sector remains an attractive and growing market with demographic trends driving an increased demand for Western education from the emerging markets. A growing middle class in the emerging markets with rising disposable incomes and lack of university places are the drivers for future market growth.

CEG is well placed to take advantage of these trends as it has a strong and diversified portfolio of study locations covering UK, USA and Europe and a global recruitment team located in all the key countries with high student demand.

#### **Business review**

The results for the year and financial position of the group are as shown in the financial statements. In the opinion of the directors the state of the group's affairs at 31 August 2018 was satisfactory. Excluding the gain on the disposal of CATS Colleges, the group reported an operating loss but this is expected to reverse in future periods as CEG Digital moves out of its start-up phase and overhead costs to support the CATS Colleges businesses are no longer incurred. The net assets of the group were £145.4m (2018: £6.2m), increasing as a result of the net profit for the year.

#### **Disposal of CATS Colleges**

During 2018/19 the group disposed of the CATS Colleges Division of CEG to Bright Scholar (UK) Holdings Limited, a subsidiary of Bright Scholar Education Holdings Limited, the largest operator of international and bilingual schools in China, in a transaction totalling £150m. The transaction was completed on 12 July 2019 and resulted in recognition of a £140.1m gain on disposal.

To ensure the continued smooth operation of both CATS Colleges and the retained CEG business throughout 2018/19 and into 2019/20, a transitional services agreement is in place under which CEG will provide back-office support functions to CATS Colleges in exchange for a fixed fee. This arrangement is expected to end during 2019/20.

#### **Continuing operations**

2018/19 continued the group's growth trajectory with continuing revenues growing by £9.8m (23.0%), following strong recruitment growth across a full portfolio of academic programmes. During 2018/19 the group recruited a record total of over 3,000 new students globally across its ONCAMPUS and Digital businesses.

A key measure often used to monitor the performance of a business is underlying EBITDA, which is: earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation, excluding the effects of the start-up and one off costs. This measure is used to assess the underlying performance of the business as it is indicative of the performance of the business in the longer term, excluding the short term effects of building a capable and profitable business. Underlying EBITDA rose to a £3.1m loss from a £6.0m loss on the back of higher revenues and lower costs.

Of capital expenditure of £2.9m (2018: £5.6m), £1.4m (2018: £0.9m) has been invested in developing new course content for online delivery through Digital's university partnerships.

#### **ONCAMPUS**

ONCAMPUS recorded significant growth in revenue during the year, rising to £49.3m (2018: £41.2m) as a result of strong new student intakes across the business. In line with the group's aim to complement and diversify the existing student offering through the provision of quality accommodation, 2018/19 saw significant growth in accommodation revenue from £4.7m to £6.1m.

As part of a strategic review of the ONCAMPUS USA portfolio, five centres were closed during the year. The US operation is now focused on growing student volumes at the existing partnership with Illinois Institute of Technology, and also signed a new partnership during the year with Curry College in Massachusetts, to recruit students for both pathway and direct entry from 2019/20 onwards.

#### **CEG Digital**

Working closely with partner universities, CEG Digital helps create, market and deliver part-time online and blended university programmes to students around the world. It uses cutting-edge technology, sector-leading pedagogy, and first-class student support to provide an outstanding educational experience.

During 2018/19, CEG Digital provided courses in partnership with the Universities of Falmouth, Southampton and Queen Mary, and the University of London, earning revenues of £3.0m (2018: £1.3m) but recording an operating loss of £2.1m (2018: £3.8m loss) as the division is still in its start-up phase.

CEG Digital signed new partnerships during the year with the University of Hull ("Hull") and Cass Business School ("Cass"). Progress is being made with Hull to develop, market and deliver a number of online part-time Masters programmes commencing in the 2019/20 academic year, and collaborate with Cass to market and recruit students from around the world to Cass's leading online MSc in Global Finance and new online MBA.

#### **Future developments**

Following the successful sale of CATS Colleges, CEG continues to work towards full separation of the businesses through completion of the comprehensive transitional services agreement put in place during the year. This arrangement is due to end during 2019/20.

CEG is now focused on developing its pathway offerings in 2019/20 and beyond, especially in the area of quality student accommodation and the quality of the student experience. Continued growth in student volumes through both new and existing university partnerships in the United Kingdom, Europe and the USA is at the heart of the group's growth plans, along with expansion of the group's digital courses.

#### Financial and non-financial key performance indicators

The Board and management use the following Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) to monitor the success of the business:

- Turnover growth;
- Gross margin;
- Underlying EBITDA;
- Signing and launching new ONCAMPUS and Digital partnerships.

During the year, for continuing operations of CEG:

- Turnover continued to grow and was 23.0% above 2018;
- Gross margin fell slightly to 54.4% (2018 55.6%);
- Underlying EBITDA rose to a loss of £2.9m from a loss of £6.0m;
- ONCAMPUS signed a new high ranking university partnership with Curry College in Massachusetts, USA;
- CEG Digital signed a new profit-share university partnership with University of Hull.

The directors consider this performance to be satisfactory.

#### **Principal risks and uncertainties**

In common with other businesses of a similar nature, the group is exposed to a variety of risks and uncertainties. The directors believe the principal risks are:

- Impact of changes in immigration policies and visa application processes;
- Global reduction in international movement of students;
- Adverse movements in interest and exchange rates; and,
- Significant disruption in the trading ability of the group due to one-off global disasters.

The policies and procedures in place to monitor and manage these risks include:

- Investing and operating in more than one country to disaggregate the geographical, political and currency risks;
- Operating business in a number of different but related market segments; and,
- Employing staff, consultants and professional advisers with appropriate competences to mitigate both current and foreseeable business risks.

#### Financial risk management objectives and policies

The group uses various financial instruments including bank loans, loan notes, intra group loans, trade debtors and trade creditors that arise directly from its operations. The main purpose of these financial instruments is working capital for the group's operations, and finance for capital investment.

The main risks arising from the group's financial instruments are interest rate risk, liquidity risk, foreign exchange risk, price risk and credit risk. The directors review and agree policies for managing each of these risks and they are summarised below.

#### Interest rate risk

The group finances its operations through a mixture of equity, bank borrowings, loan notes and intra group loans. The group's exposure to interest rate fluctuations on its borrowing is managed by the use of interest-rate swap arrangements.

#### Liquidity risk

The group seeks to manage financial risk by preparing detailed cash flow forecasts and ensuring sufficient liquidity is available to meet foreseeable needs. Short-term flexibility is achieved by a revolving credit facility.

#### Foreign exchange risk

The group operates internationally and is exposed to foreign currency transactional risk arising from various currency exposures.

Foreign exchange risk arises when commercial transactions and recognised assets and liabilities are denominated in a currency that is not the entity's functional currency.

The group also has certain investments in foreign operations, whose net assets are exposed to foreign currency translation risk primarily with respect to the US dollar and Euro.

The exposure to foreign currency risk is naturally hedged with future development plans.

#### Price risk

The group seeks to manage price risk by setting price lists for all products and agreeing policies and approval procedures for discounts and other price incentives, such as bursaries.

#### **Credit risk**

The group's principal financial assets are cash and trade debtors.

In order to manage credit risk the directors prioritise the credit control function and clear guidelines are in place for dealing with slow payers.

This report was approved by the board and signed on its behalf by:



D Johnston
Director
February 2020

# Directors' report

The directors present their report and the audited financial statements of the group for the year ended 31 August 2019.

A review of the business, including financial key performance indicators and principal risks and uncertainties, together with a summary of future developments are included in the strategic report under s414 of the Companies Act 2006 and are therefore, not shown in the directors' report.

#### Results and dividends

The profit for the financial year amounted to £139,816,000 (2018: £3,615,000 loss). No dividend was paid during the year (2018: £nil). The directors do not recommend the payment of a final dividend (2018: £nil).

#### **Directors**

The directors of the company who were in office during the year and up to the date of signing the financial statements were:

M Ioakimides Resigned 11 November 2019
D Johnston Appointed 26 February 2019

B Webb

P Symes Resigned 11 November 2019

#### Future developments and risk management

Future developments and the principal risks and uncertainties and arrangements for their management are described in the Strategic report on pages 3 to 6.

#### **Disabled employees**

The group gives full consideration to applications for employment from disabled persons where the requirements of the job can be adequately fulfilled by a disabled person. Where existing employees become disabled, it is the group's policy whenever practicable to provide continuing employment under normal terms and conditions and to provide training and career development and promotion to disabled employees wherever appropriate.

#### **Employee involvement**

Through regular meetings and other internal communications, the group keeps employees informed of and consulted on matters affecting them as employees and of the financial and economic factors affecting the performance of the group. Where relevant and appropriate, employees are eligible for performance related remuneration based on the achievement of personal and corporate objectives.

#### **Development expenditure**

Development costs that are directly attributable to the design and testing of certain identifiable software products controlled by the group are recognised as intangible assets.

#### Statement of directors' responsibilities

The directors are responsible for preparing the Strategic report, Directors' report and the group and company financial statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under that law the directors have prepared the financial statements in accordance with United Kingdom Accounting Standards, comprising FRS 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland", and applicable law (United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice).

Under company law the directors must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the group and the company and of the profit or loss of the group and company for that period. In preparing these financial statements, the directors are required to:

- Select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- Make judgements and accounting estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- State whether FRS 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland" has been followed, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements; and
- Prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the company will continue in business.

The directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the company's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the company and the group and enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the company and the group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The directors are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the company's website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

#### Disclosure of information to auditors

Each of the persons who are directors at the time when this Directors' report is approved has confirmed that:

- So far as that director is aware there is no relevant audit information of which the group's auditors are unaware; and
- The directors have taken all steps that they ought to have taken as a director in order to be aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the group's auditors are aware of that information.

#### **Independent auditors**

PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, having expressed their willingness to continue in office, will be deemed reappointed for the next financial year in accordance with section 487 (2) of the Companies Act 2006 unless the company receives notice under section 488(1) of the Companies Act 2006.

On behalf of the board

D Johnston Director

**27** February 2020

# Independent auditors' report to the members of Cambridge Education Group Limited

## Report on the audit of the financial statements

#### **Opinion**

In our opinion, Cambridge Education Group Limited's group financial statements and company financial statements (the "financial statements"):

- give a true and fair view of the state of the group's and of the company's affairs as at 31 August 2019 and of the group's profit and cash flows for the year then ended;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with United Kingdom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice (United Kingdom Accounting Standards, comprising FRS 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland", and applicable law); and
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

We have audited the financial statements, included within the Annual Report and Financial Statements (the "Annual Report"), which comprise: the consolidated and company statements of financial position as at 31 August 2019; the consolidated income statement and statement of comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of cash flows, and the consolidated and company statements of changes in equity for the year then ended; and the notes to the financial statements, which include a description of the significant accounting policies.

#### **Basis for opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) ("ISAs (UK)") and applicable law. Our responsibilities under ISAs (UK) are further described in the Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

#### Independence

We remained independent of the group in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, which includes the FRC's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

#### Conclusions relating to going concern

ISAs (UK) require us to report to you when:

- the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is not appropriate; or
- the directors have not disclosed in the financial statements any identified material uncertainties that may cast significant doubt about the group's and company's ability to continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting for a period of at least twelve months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

We have nothing to report in respect of the above matters.

However, because not all future events or conditions can be predicted, this statement is not a guarantee as to the group's and company's ability to continue as a going concern. For example, the terms of the United Kingdom's withdrawal from the European Union are not clear, and it is difficult to evaluate all of the potential implications on the group's trade, customers, suppliers and the wider economy.

#### Reporting on other information

The other information comprises all of the information in the Annual Report other than the financial statements and our auditors' report thereon. The directors are responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in this report, any form of assurance thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify an apparent material inconsistency or material misstatement, we are required to perform procedures to conclude whether there is a material misstatement of the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report based on these responsibilities.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report based on these responsibilities.

With respect to the Strategic Report and Directors' Report, we also considered whether the disclosures required by the UK Companies Act 2006 have been included.

Based on the responsibilities described above and our work undertaken in the course of the audit, ISAs (UK) require us also to report certain opinions and matters as described below.

Strategic Report and Directors' Report

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit, the information given in the Strategic Report and Directors' Report for the year ended 31 August 2019 is consistent with the financial statements and has been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

In light of the knowledge and understanding of the group and company and their environment obtained in the course of the audit, we did not identify any material misstatements in the Strategic Report and Directors' Report.

#### Responsibilities for the financial statements and the audit

Responsibilities of the directors for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the Statement of Directors' Responsibilities set out on page 7-8, the directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements in accordance with the applicable framework and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view. The directors are also responsible for such internal control as they determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the group's and the company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the group or the company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the FRC's website at: www.frc.org.uk/auditorsresponsibilities. This description forms part of our auditors' report.

Use of this report

This report, including the opinions, has been prepared for and only for the company's members as a body in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving these opinions, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

## Other required reporting

#### Companies Act 2006 exception reporting

Under the Companies Act 2006 we are required to report to you if, in our opinion:

we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit; or

adequate accounting records have not been kept by the company, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or

certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or

the company financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns.

We have no exceptions to report arising from this responsibility.

Andy Grimbly (Septor Statutory Auditor) for and on behalf of Pricewaterhouse Coopers LLP **Chartered Accountants and Statutory Auditors** 

Cambridge 77 February 2020

## Consolidated income statement

For the year ended 31 August 2019

	Note		2019			2018	
		Continuing operations	Discontinued operations	Total	Continuing operations	Discontinued operations	Tota
					Restated*		Restated
		£'000	€,000	£'000	₹,000	£'000	£000
Revenue	7	52,271	83,776	136,047	42,508	90,836	133,34
Cost of sales		(23,849)	(45,019)	(68,868)	(18,876)	(51,415)	(70,291
Gross profit		28,422	38,757	67,179	23,632	39,421	63,053
Administrative expenses		(29,186)	(34,045)	(63,231)	(34,744)	(30,506)	(65,250
Profit on disposal of operations	8	-	140,114	140,114	-	-	
Operating (loss)/profit before interest and tax	10	(764)	144,826	144,062	(11,112)	8,915	(2,197
Analysis of group operating (loss	)/profit:						
Underlying EBITDA		(2,949)	19,280	16,331	(6,048)	17,391	11,34
New venture start-up costs and other one-off credits/(costs)		6,466	(12,096)	(5,630)	(640)	(9,644)	(10,284
Gain on disposal of fixed assets		-	-	-	-	5,661	5,66
Gain on disposal of operations			140,114	140,114	-	-	
Profit/(loss) before depreciation and amortisation	•	3,517	147,298	150,815	(6,688)	13,408	6,720
Depreciation		(640)	(2,187)	(2,827)	(731)	(4,150)	(4,881)
Amortisation and impairment		(3,641)	(285)	(3,926)	(3,693)	(343)	(4,036
Operating (loss)/profit		(764)	144,826	144,062	(11,112)	8,915	(2,197
Interest payable and similar expenses:	13	(74)	(113)	(187)	22	(160)	(138
(Loss)/profit before tax		(838)	144,713	143,875	(11,090)	8,755	(2,335
Tax on profit/loss	14	(112)	(3,947)	(4,059)	2,012	(3,292)	(1,280
(Loss)/profit for the financial year		(950)	140,766	139,816	(9,078)	5,463	(3,615
(Loss)/profit attributable to:							•
Owners of the parent		(950)	140,747	139,797	(9,078)	5,463	(3,615
Non-controlling interests ·		-	19	19	-	-	

<sup>\*</sup> See note 6 for details regarding the restatement.

The company has taken advantage of section 408 of the Companies Act 2006 not to publish its own profit and loss account.

The accompanying accounting policies and notes form part of these financial statements.

# Consolidated statement of comprehensive income for the year ended 31 August 2019

,	2019	2018
	£'000	Restated* £'000
Profit/(loss) for the financial year	139,816	(3,615)
Other comprehensive income for the year:		
Unrealised surplus on revaluation of tangible assets (net of		
deferred tax)	-	273
Foreign exchange on retranslation of overseas subsidiaries	45	70
	45	343
Total comprehensive income/(expense) for the year	139,861	(3,272)
Total comprehensive income/(expense) attributable to:		
- Owners of the parent	139,842	(3,272)
- Non-controlling interests	19_	
	139,861	(3,272)

<sup>\*</sup> See note 6 for details regarding the restatement.

# Consolidated statement of financial position As at 31 August 2019

		2019	2018
			Restated*
	Note	€,000	€,000
Fixed assets			
Intangible assets	15	3,687	18,972
Tangible assets	16 _	997_	13,491
	_	4,684	32,463
Current assets			
Debtors	18	233,147	44,329
Cash at bank and in hand		60,439	26,449
		293,586	70,778
Creditors: amounts falling due within one year	19	(149,712)	(93,279)
Net current assets/(liabilities)	_	143,874	(22,501)
Total assets less current liabilities		148,558	9,962
Creditors: amounts falling due after more than one year	20	(3,003)	(3,537)
Provisions for liabilities	22	(142)	(179)
Net assets	_ _	145,413	6,246
Capital and reserves			
Called-up share capital	24	127	127
Other reserves		1,455	1,410
Retained earnings		143,831	4,034
Total equity attributable to the owners of the parent		145,413	5,571
Non-controlling interests		-	675
Total equity	_	145,413	6,246
	=		

<sup>\*</sup> See note 6 for details regarding the restatement.

These financial statements on pages 12 to 43 were approved by the directors and authorised for issue on 2.7 February 2020 and are signed on their behalf by:



D Johnston Director

Company registration number: 06020370

# Consolidated statement of changes in equity for the year ended 31 August 2019

£	'000 127	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
	127					£, 000
At 1 September 2017 (as previously stated)		1,286	10,537	11,950	-	11,950
Prior year adjustments			(3,107)	(3,107)	-	(3,107)
At 1 September 2017 (restated)	127	1,286	7,430	8,843		8,843
Profit for the financial year	-	-	277	277	-	277
Other comprehensive expense for the financial year	-	343	-	343	_	343
Total comprehensive income for the financial year	-	343	277	620	-	620
Transfer	-	(219)	219	-	-	-
Total transactions with owners recognised directly in equity	-	(219)	219	-	-	<del>-</del>
Non-controlling interest arising on business combination	-	-	-	-	675	675
At 31 August 2018 (restated)	127	1,410	7,926	9,463	675	10,138
Prior year adjustments	-		(3,892)	(3,892)		(3,892)
At 31 August 2018 (restated)	127	1,410	4,034	5,571	675	6,246
At 1 September 2018	127	1,410	4,034	5,571	675	6,246
Profit for the financial year	-	-	139,797	139,797	19	139,816
Other comprehensive income for the financial year	-	45	-	45	-	45
Total comprehensive income for the financial year	-	45	139,797	139,842	19	139,861
Disposal of non-controlling interest	-	_	-	-	(694)	(694)
At 31 August 2019	127	1,455	143,831	145,413	•	145,413

# Company statement of financial position As at 31 August 2019

	Note	2019 £'000	2018 £'000
Fixed assets		~	~
Investments	17	5,191	18,982
Current assets			
Debtors due less than one year	18	49,723	20,028
Cash		3,272	3,461
		52,995	23,489
Creditors: amounts falling due within one year	19	(29,844)	(30 161)
Net current assets/(liabilities)	19 _		(39,161)
The current assets/ (nabinites)	_	23,151	(15,672)
Total assets less current liabilities		28,342	3,310
Creditors: amounts falling due after more than one year	20	(3,003)	(3,003)
Net assets		25,339	307
Capital and reserves			
Called-up share capital	24	127	127
Retained earnings		25,212	180
Total equity		25,339	307

The profit after tax dealt with in the financial statements of the company and attributable to members was £25,032,000 (2018: £591,000 loss).

These financial statements on pages 12 to 43 were approved by the directors and authorised for issue on February 2020 and are signed on their behalf by:

D Johnston Director

Company registration number: 06020370

# Company statement of changes in equity for the year ended 31 August 2019

	Called-up share capital	Retained earnings	Total equity
	£'000	£,000	£'000
At 1 September 2017	127	771	898
Loss for the financial year	-	(591)	(591)
Total comprehensive expense for the financial year	-	(591)	(591)
At 31 August 2018	127	180	307
At 1 September 2018	127	180	307
Profit for the financial year	-	25,032	25,032
Total comprehensive income for the financial year		25,032	25,032
At 31 August 2019	127	25,212	25,339

# Consolidated statement of cash flows for the year ended 31 August 2019

		2019	2018
			Restated
	Note	£'000	£'000
Net cash from operating activities	25	(8,128)	(10,631)
Tax paid		(320)	(597)
Net cash (used in)/generated from operating activities		(8,448)	(11,228)
Cash flow from investing activities			
Disposal of subsidiaries (net of cash disposed)		45,515	-
Purchase of intangible assets		(2,237)	(1,961)
Purchase of tangible assets		(1,157)	(3,686)
Proceeds from disposal of tangible assets		-	17,736
Net cash generated from/(used in) investing activities		42,121	12,089
Cash flow from financing activities			
Interest paid		(87)	(107)
Net cash used in financing activities		(87)	(107)
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	_	33,586	754
Effect of exchange rates on cash and cash equivalents		404	(198)
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 September		26,449	25,893
Cash and cash equivalents at 31 August	25	60,439	26,449

## Notes to the financial statements

#### 1 General information

Cambridge Education Group Limited ("the company") is a private company limited by shares and incorporated in the United Kingdom under the Companies Act and is registered in England. The address of the registered office, which is also the principal place of business, is given on page 1. The nature of the company's operations and principal activities of the company and its subsidiaries (together, "the group") are set out in the Strategic report on pages 3 to 6.

#### 2 Statement of compliance

The group and individual financial statements have been prepared in compliance with United Kingdom Accounting Standards including "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland" ("FRS 102") and the Companies Act 2006.

#### 3 Summary of significant accounting policies

The principal accounting policies are summarised below. They have all been applied consistently throughout the year and prior year in these financial statements.

#### a) Basis of preparation

These financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis under the historic cost convention, as modified by the recognition of certain assets measured at fair value.

The functional currency of the company is considered to be pounds sterling because that is the currency of the primary economic environment in which the company operates. The consolidated financial statements are also presented in pounds sterling and overseas operations are included in accordance with the accounting policies set out below.

Values are presented in thousands of pounds sterling except where the nature of the disclosure or the value disclosed is such that disclosure in pounds sterling is more appropriate.

The preparation of financial statements requires the use of certain critical accounting estimates. It also requires management to exercise its judgement in the process of applying the group and company accounting policies. The areas involving a higher degree of judgement or complexity, or areas where assumptions and estimates are significant to the financial statements, are disclosed in note 4.

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experiences and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

#### b) Going concern

The group meets its day-to-day working capital requirements through its banking facilities. The directors have prepared both detailed budgets and long term forecasts, taking account of possible changes in trading performance. After making enquiries, the directors have a reasonable expectation that the group has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future, within the level of existing facilities and to meet long term liabilities as they fall due. The group therefore continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing its financial statements.

#### c) Basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the company and all subsidiary undertakings together, made up to 31 August.

A subsidiary is an entity controlled by the group. Control is the power to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities.

Where a subsidiary has different accounting policies to the group, appropriate adjustments are made to those subsidiaries to conform to group accounting policies.

Any subsidiary undertakings sold or acquired during the year are included up to, or from, the dates of change of control or change of significant influence respectively.

Where control of a subsidiary is achieved in stages, the initial acquisition that gave the group control is accounted for under the acquisition method. Thereafter where the group increases it controlling interest in the subsidiary the transaction is treated as a transaction between equity holders. Any difference in fair value of the consideration paid and the carrying amount of the non-controlling interest acquired is recognised directly in equity. No changes are made in the carrying value of assets, liabilities or provisions for contingent liabilities.

All intra-group transactions, balances, income and expenses are eliminated on consolidation..

#### d) Foreign currencies

Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rates at the dates of the transaction. Non-monetary items measured at historical cost are translated using the exchange rate at the date of the transaction and non-monetary items measured at fair value are measured using the exchange rate when fair value was determined.

Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of transactions are recognised in the income statement.

Monetary assets and liabilities in foreign currencies are translated into the functional currency of pounds sterling at the rates of exchange ruling at the balance sheet date. Gains and losses that relate to borrowings and cash and cash equivalents are presented in the income statement within 'Interest payable and similar expenses'. All other foreign exchange gains and losses are presented in the income statement within administrative expenses.

The trading results of group undertakings are translated into the functional currency at monthly average exchange rates period by period during the year. The assets and liabilities of overseas undertakings, including goodwill and fair value adjustments arising on acquisition, are translated at the exchange rates ruling at the year end. Exchange adjustments arising from the retranslation of opening net investments and from translation of the profits or losses at average rates are recognised in 'Other comprehensive income'.

#### e) Revenue

Revenue is stated net of VAT (if applicable) and is recognised when the significant risks and rewards are considered to have transferred to the buyer.

Revenue shown in the income statement represents amounts receivable in respect of the provision of educational and tuition services, and other ancillary services, and is recognised as the performance of those services occurs.

Where a contract has only been partially completed at the balance sheet date, revenue represents the fair value of the services provided to date, based on the stage of completion of the contract activity at the balance sheet date. Where payments are received from customers in advance of services provided, those amounts are recorded as deferred income or, if potentially refundable within the terms of the contract, as other creditors, both as part of creditors due within one year.

#### f) Interest

Interest income is recognised in the period in which it is earned using the effective interest rate method.

#### g) Dividends

Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive payment is established.

#### h) Exceptional items

The group classifies certain one-off charges or credits that have a material impact on the group's financial results as 'exceptional items'. These are disclosed separately to provide further understanding of the underlying financial performance of the group. These costs and credits are categorised as either start-up costs or one-off items.

Start-up costs are incurred once a new school or partnership is established, during the period of investment to establish and promote the venture before student volumes reach a sustainable scale and the venture becomes established.

One-off items are the result of expanding the business by acquisition, including due diligence on targets and assessment of new markets. They also result from transforming internal capabilities, including changes in senior management and staff restructuring more generally and of specific pieces of non-recurring tax or accounting advice.

#### i) Operating leases

Operating leases are arrangements where substantially all of the benefits and risks of ownership remain with the lessor and rentals under such arrangements are charged against profits on a straight line basis over the period of the lease.

Incentives received to enter into an operating lease are credited to the income statement, to reduce the lease expense, on a straight-line basis over the whole life of the lease.

The group has taken advantage of the exemption in respect of lease incentives on leases in existence on the date of transition to FRS 102 (1 September 2014) and continues to credit such lease incentives to the income statement over the period to the first review date on which the rent is adjusted to market rates.

#### j) Employee benefits

The group provides a range of benefits to employees, including annual bonus arrangements, paid holiday arrangements, private medical cover and defined contribution pension plans.

Short term benefits, including holiday pay and other similar non-monetary benefits, are recognised as an expense in the period in which the service is received.

The group operates a number of country-specific defined contribution plans for its employees. A defined contribution plan is a pension plan under which the group pays fixed contributions into an arrangement separate from the group. Once the contributions have been paid, the group has no further payment obligations. The contributions are recognised as an expense when they are due. Differences between contributions payable and actually paid are shown as either accruals or prepayments in the balance sheet. The assets of the plan are held separately from the group in independently administered funds.

The group operates a number of annual bonus plans for employees. An expense is recognised in the income statement when the group has a legal or constructive obligation to make payments under the plans as a result of past events and a reliable estimate of the obligation can be made.

#### k) Borrowing costs

All borrowing costs are recognised in the income statement in the period in which they are incurred, using the effective interest rate method.

#### I) Current tax

Current tax is the amount of income tax payable in respect of the taxable profit for the year or prior years. Tax is calculated on the basis of tax rates and laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the period end.

Management periodically evaluates positions taken in tax returns with respect to situations in which applicable tax regulation is subject to interpretation. It establishes provisions where appropriate on the basis of amounts to be paid to the tax authorities.

#### m) Deferred taxation

Deferred tax is recognised in respect of all timing differences that have originated but not reversed at the balance sheet date where transactions or events have occurred at that date that will result in an obligation to pay more, or a right to pay less or to receive more tax, with the following exceptions:

- Deferred tax assets are recognised only to the extent that the directors consider that it is more likely than not that there will be suitable taxable profits from which the future reversal of the underlying timing differences can be deducted.
- Deferred tax is measured on an undiscounted basis at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the periods in which timing differences reverse, based on tax rates and laws enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date.

#### n) Intangible assets and goodwill

Goodwill and intangible assets are stated at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses.

Intangible assets are non-monetary assets without physical substance which are separable or arise from contractual or other legal rights.

Goodwill is the difference between the fair value of the purchase consideration and the fair value of the group's share of the identifiable assets and liabilities acquired. Such goodwill can arise on the acquisition of an unincorporated business or on consolidation of an acquired incorporated business, accounted for by application of the purchase method.

Goodwill is reviewed for impairment at the end of the first full financial year following each acquisition and subsequently when necessary, if circumstances indicate that its carrying value may not be recoverable. It is amortised to the income statement over its estimated economic life.

The cost of a business is the fair value of the consideration given, liabilities incurred or assumed and of equity instruments issued plus the costs directly attributable to the business combination. Where control is achieved in stages, the cost is the consideration at the date of each transaction.

On acquisition, goodwill is allocated to the cash-generating units ('CGU's') that are expected to benefit from the combination.

Goodwill is assessed for impairment when there are indicators of impairment and any impairment is charged to the income statement. Reversals of impairment are recognised when the reasons for the impairment no longer apply.

Development costs that are directly attributable to the design and testing of identifiable software products controlled by the group are recognised as intangible assets when the following criteria are met:

- It is technically feasible to complete the software so that it will be available for use;
- Management intends to complete the software and use or sell it;
- There is an ability to use or sell the software;
- It can be demonstrated how the software will generate probable future economic benefits;
- Adequate technical, financial and other resources to complete the development and to use or sell the software are available; and
- The expenditure attributable to the software during the development can be reliably measured.

Costs associated with maintaining computer software are recognised as an expense as incurred.

#### o) Amortisation of intangible assets and goodwill

Amortisation is calculated using the straight-line method, to allocate the depreciable amount of intangible assets and goodwill to their residual values over their estimated useful economic lives, as follows:

Goodwill on consolidation 5 to 20 years straight line (see below)

Software 3 to 5 years straight line

Business licences and educational accreditations 5 years straight line

Goodwill on consolidation of acquisitions before 1 September 2014 has been amortised over 20 years, that being the useful life that could be reliably estimated on the date of acquisition, and will continue to be amortised over that period unless there is a subsequent change in circumstances which makes the basis of that estimate no longer valid.

Amortisation is charged to administrative expenses in the income statement.

Where factors, such as technological advancement or changes in market price, indicate that residual value or useful life have changed, the residual value, useful life or amortisation rate are amended prospectively to reflect the new circumstances. The assets are reviewed for impairment if the above factors indicate that the carrying amount may be impaired.

#### p) Tangible assets

Tangible assets are stated at cost (or deemed cost) or valuation, less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses. Cost includes the original purchase price, costs directly attributable to bringing the asset to its working condition for its intended use, dismantling and restoration costs.

Land and buildings include freehold and leasehold schools, colleges, student accommodation and offices. The leasehold buildings are stated at cost and the freehold land and buildings are stated at valuation, less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses.

Plant and machinery and fixtures, fittings, and equipment are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses.

Subsequent costs, including major inspections, are included in the assets' carrying amount or recognised as a separate asset, as appropriate, only when it is probable that economic benefits associated with the item will flow to the group and the cost can be measured reliably. Repairs, maintenance and minor inspection costs are expensed as incurred.

Assets in the course of construction are stated at cost. These assets are not depreciated until they are available for use.

Tangible assets are derecognised on disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected. On disposal, the difference between the net disposal proceeds and the carrying amount is recognised in the income statement and included in 'Other operating (losses)/gains'.

Freehold land and buildings are revalued periodically to fair value based on an appraisal undertaken by a qualified external valuer. Any revaluation gains are recognised in equity and any losses are recognised in the income statement unless and to the extent that they offset a gain previously recorded in equity.

#### q) Depreciation and residual values

Depreciation is calculated so as to write off the cost of tangible assets, less their estimated residual value, over the useful economic life of those assets as follows:

Freehold buildings 30 or 50 years straight line
Leasehold buildings 5% - 25% straight line
Plant and equipment 15% - 25% straight line

The assets' residual values and useful lives are reviewed, and adjusted, if appropriate, at the end of each reporting period. The effect of any change is accounted for prospectively.

#### r) Impairment of non-financial assets

The group assesses at each reporting date whether an asset may be impaired. If any such indication exists the group estimates the recoverable amount of the assets. If it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of the individual asset, the group estimates the recoverable amount of the cash generating unit to which the asset belongs. The recoverable amount of an asset or cash generating unit is the higher of its fair value less costs to sell and its value in use. If the recoverable amount is less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset is impaired and it is reduced to its recoverable amount through an impairment in the income statement unless the asset is carried at revalued amount where impairment loss of a revalued asset is a revaluation decrease.

#### s) Investments

Investments in a subsidiary company are valued at cost less accumulated provision for permanent impairment.

Investments in associates are recognised initially in the consolidated balance sheet at the transaction price and subsequently adjusted to reflect the group's share of profit or loss of the associate, less any impairment. Any excess of the cost of acquisition over the group's share of the net fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities of the associate is recognised at the date of acquisition and although treated as goodwill, is presented as part of the investment in the associate. Amortisation is charged so as to allocate the cost of goodwill over its estimated useful life, using the straight-line method.

Investments in associates are accounted for at cost less impairment in the individual financial statements.

#### t) Leased assets

Assets obtained under hire purchase contracts, finance leases and other similar arrangements where substantially all of the benefits and risks of ownership are assumed by the company are capitalised as tangible assets and are depreciated over the shorter of the lease term and their useful lives. Obligations under such arrangements are included in creditors net of finance charge allocated to future periods and the finance element of the rental payment is charged to the income statement so as to produce a constant periodic rate of charge on the net obligation outstanding at each period end.

#### u) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents includes cash in hand, deposits held at call with banks and other short-term highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less. Bank overdrafts, when applicable, are shown within borrowings in current liabilities.

#### v) Current debtors and creditors

Debtors and creditors with no stated interest rate and receivable or payable within one year are recorded at transaction price. Any losses arising from impairment are recognised in the income statement in administrative expenses.

#### w) Provisions and contingencies

Provisions are recognised when the group has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events; it is probable that an outflow of resources will be required in settlement of the obligation and the amount of the obligation can be measured reliably.

Where there are a number of similar obligations, the probability that an outflow will be required is determined by considering the class of obligations as a whole.

Provisions are measured at the present value of the future obligations using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the obligation specific risks. Any unwinding of a discount due to the elapse of time is treated as a finance cost.

Contingent liabilities arise as a result of past events where it is either not probable that there will be an outflow of resources or the amount cannot be reliably measured or where the existence or otherwise of an obligation can only be determined by the outcome of uncertain future events that are not wholly within the group's control.

Contingent liabilities are not recognised, except those which may be acquired in a business combination but are disclosed in the financial statements unless the probability of an outflow of resources is remote.

Contingent assets are not recognised and are only disclosed if the inflow of economic benefits is probable.

#### x) Financial instruments

The group has chosen to adopt Section 11 and 12 of FRS 102 in full in respect of financial instruments.

Basic financial assets, including trade and other debtors, amounts owed by group undertakings, accrued income and cash and bank balances, are initially recognised at transaction price, unless the arrangement constitutes a financing transaction. Financing transactions are measured at the present value of the future receipts discounted at the market rate of interest and are subsequently carried at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

At the end of each reporting period financial assets measured at amortised cost are assessed for objective evidence of impairment. If an asset is impaired, the impairment loss is the difference between the carrying amount and present value of the estimated cash flows discounted at the asset's original effective interest rate. The impairment loss is recognised in profit or loss.

Basic financial liabilities including trade and other creditors, amounts owed to group undertakings and accruals, bank loans, loans from fellow group companies and preference shares that are classified as debt, are initially recognised at transaction price, unless the arrangement constitutes a financing transaction. For such transactions the debt instrument is measured at present value of the future receipts discounted at a market rate of interest and subsequently carried at amortised cost, using the effective interest rate method.

Fees paid on establishment of loan facilities are recognised as transaction costs of the loan to the extent that it is probable that some or all of the facility will be drawn down. In this case, the fee is deferred until the draw-down occurs. To the extent there is no evidence that it is probable that some or all of the facility will be drawn down, the fee is capitalised as a pre-payment for liquidity services and amortised over the period of the facility to which it relates.

Preference shares which result in fixed returns to the holder or are mandatorily redeemable on a specific date are classified as liabilities. The dividend on these preference shares are recognised in the income statement as 'Interest payable and similar expenses'.

Trade creditors are obligations to pay for goods and services that have been acquired in the ordinary course of business from suppliers. Accounts payable are classified as current liabilities if payment is due within one year or less. If not, they are presented as non-current liabilities then trade creditors are recognised initially at transaction price and subsequently measured at amortised cost using effective interest method.

Derivatives which are not basic financial instruments are initially recognised at fair value on the date a derivative contract is entered into and are subsequently re-measured at their fair value. Changes in the fair value of derivatives are recognised in the income statement in finance costs or income as appropriate.

To date the group has not applied hedge accounting to any transactions.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amounts presented in the financial statements when there is a legally enforceable right to set off the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

Ordinary shares are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of new ordinary shares or options are shown in equity as a deduction, net of tax, from the proceeds.

Dividends and other distributions to the group's shareholders are recognised as a liability in the period in which the dividends and other distributions are approved by the shareholders. These amounts are recognised in the statement of changes in equity.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments are classified according to the substance of the contractual arrangements entered into. An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of the entity after deducting all of its financial liabilities.

Where the contractual obligations of financial instruments (including share capital) are equivalent to a similar debt instrument, those financial instruments are classed as financial liabilities. Financial liabilities are presented as such in the balance sheet. Finance costs and gains or losses relating to financial liabilities are included in the income statement. Finance costs are calculated so as to produce a constant rate of return on the outstanding liability.

Where the contractual terms of share capital do not have any terms meeting the definition of a financial liability then this is classed as an equity instrument. Dividends and distributions relating to equity instruments are debited direct to equity.

#### 4 Critical accounting estimates and judgements

The company makes estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. In the opinion of the directors, the estimates and assumptions that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities with the next financial year are described below.

#### Useful economic lives of tangible assets

The annual depreciation charge for tangible assets is sensitive to changes in the estimated useful economic lives and the residual values of the assets. The estimated useful economic lives and residual values are considered annually. The carrying amount of tangible assets is shown in note 14 and the useful economic lives for each class of assets are shown in note 3(q).

#### **Deferred income**

Where payments are received or receivable from customers in advance of services provided, those amounts are recorded as deferred income if a binding and enforceable contract exists with the customer at the period end, there is reasonable expectation that those services will be provided and the amounts are not otherwise refundable, were the customer to exercise a right to withdraw.

#### Impairment of intangible assets and goodwill

The group considers whether intangible assets and/or goodwill are impaired. This estimate is based on a variety of factors such as expected use of the acquired business, the expected useful life of cash generating units to which the goodwill is attributed, any legal, regulatory or contractual provisions that can limit useful life and assumptions that market participants would consider in respect of a similar business. Where an indication of impairment is identified the estimation of recoverable value requires estimation of the recoverable value of the CGUs. This requires estimation of the future cash flow from the CGUs and also selection of appropriate discount rates in order to calculate the net present value of those cash flows.

#### Impairment of non-financial assets

Where there are indicators of impairment of individual assets, the group performs impairment tests based on fair value less costs to sell or a value in use calculation. The fair value less costs to sell calculation is based on available data for binding sales transactions in an arm's length transaction on similar assets or observable market prices less incremental costs for disposing of the asset. The value in use calculation is based on a discounted cash flow model, with the cash flows derived from the budget. The recoverable amount is most sensitive to the discount rate used for the discounted cash flow model as well as the expected growth rate used for extrapolation purposes.

#### **Impairment of debtors**

The group makes an estimate of the recoverable value of trade and other debtors. When assessing impairment of trade and other debtors, management considers factors including the ageing profile of debtors and historical experience. The net carrying amount of the debtors and the associated impairment provision is given in note 18.

#### **Taxation**

The group establishes provisions based on reasonable estimates and where relevant for possible consequences of audits by the tax authorities of the respective countries in which it operates. The amount of such provisions is based on various factors, such as experience with previous tax audits and differing interpretations of tax regulations by the taxable entity and the responsible tax authority.

Management estimation is required to determine the amount of deferred tax assets that is recognised, based upon likely timing and level of future taxable profits together with an assessment of the tax rates that will be applicable in future and the effect of future tax planning strategies.

#### 5 Disclosure exemptions

As a consolidated income statement is published, a separate income statement for the parent company is omitted from the group financial statements by virtue of section 408 of the Companies Act 2006.

FRS 102 allows a qualifying entity certain disclosure exemptions, subject to certain conditions, which have been complied with, including notification of, and no objection to, the use of exemptions by the company's shareholders. The company has taken advantage of the following exemptions:

- From preparing a statement of cash flows, on the basis that it is a qualifying entity and the consolidated statement of cash flows, included in these financial statements, includes the company's cash flows;
- From the financial instrument disclosures, required under FRS 102 paragraphs 11.39 to 11.48A and paragraphs 12.26 to 12.29, as the information is provided in the consolidated financial statement disclosures; and,
- From the key management personnel compensation disclosures required under FRS102 paragraph 33.7, as the information is provided in the consolidated financial statement disclosures.

#### 6 Prior year adjustments

At 31 August 2019, a group reconstruction took place in which CEG Digital Limited and its subsidiaries were transferred from Camelot Midco Limited to Cambridge Education Group Limited. This transfer has been accounted for using merger accounting, and so all current year information includes the results of CEG Digital Limited and subsidiaries from the beginning of the financial year and all comparative information has been restated to include CEG Digital Limited and subsidiaries as if the entities had been combined throughout the prior period. The effect of these adjustments decreased total equity at 31 August 2017 by £2,588,000 and at 31 August 2018 by £5,532,000.

During the year it was identified that UK VAT liabilities had been under-accrued in previous years. Prior year adjustments have been made to correct the provisions, resulting in a decrease in total equity at 1 September 2017 of £519,000, an increase in administrative expenses and loss for the year in 2018 of £948,000, and an increase in creditors falling due within one year at 31 August 2018 of £1,467,000. The effect of the adjustments decreased total equity at 31 August 2018 by £1,467,000.

#### 7 Revenue

The revenue and profit before tax are attributable to the principal activities of the group. An analysis of revenue is given below:

	2019	2018
· ·		Restated
	£'000	£'000
United Kingdom	103,620	101,108
Rest of the European Union	6,108	4,454
North America	25,152	27,782
China	1,167	-
	136,047	133,344

All revenue comprises provision of education and ancillary services.

#### 8 Discontinued operations

On 12 July 2019, the group sold its High Schools, Arts, and Stafford House divisions. During the year these divisions contributed post-tax profits of £652,000 (2018: £5,463,000). The profit on disposal recognised in the consolidated income statement is as follows:

	£'000
Cash consideration	40,209
Net liabilities disposed	122,377
Transaction costs	(10,004)
Goodwill and licences written off	(12,468)
Profit on disposal	140,114

#### 9 Profit before depreciation and amortisation

A measure often used to monitor the performance of a business is EBITDA, which is earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortisation. The directors set targets for and monitor business performance using underlying EBITDA which is EBITDA excluding the effects of the start-up costs and one-off items.

Start-up costs are incurred once a new school or partnership is established, during the period of investment to establish and promote the venture before student volumes reach a sustainable scale and the venture becomes established. One-off items result from transforming internal capabilities, including changes in senior management and staff restructuring more generally and of specific pieces of non-recurring professional advice. They are also the result of expanding the business by acquisition, including due diligence on targets and assessment of new markets.

Underlying EBITDA is used to assess the underlying performance of the business as it is indicative of the performance of the business in the longer term, excluding the short term effects of building a capable and profitable business.

<sup>^</sup> 2019	2018
	Restated
£'000	£,000
16,331	11,343
-	(1,784)
(5,630)	(8,500)
-	5,661
140,114	-
150,815	6,720
	£'000 16,331 - (5,630) - 140,114

## 10 Operating profit

Operating profit is stated after charging (crediting):

	2019	2018
		Restated
*	£,000	£'000
		_
Amortisation of goodwill and intangible assets	3,818	3,595
Impairment of intangible assets (included in 'Administrative expenses')	108	441
Impairment of intangible assets (included in Profit on disposal of operations')	12,468	-
Depreciation of tangible assets	2,827	4,881
Gain on disposal of tangible assets	-	(5,661)
Impairment of trade debtors	395	792
Auditors' remuneration:		
Audit fees for the entity	5	5
Audit fees for the group	284	290
Other audit related	26	52
Tax compliance fees	232	147
Services relating to corporate finance transactions	2,217	-
Other services	248	535
Operating lease charges	21,871	21,223
Net (gain)/loss on foreign currency translation	(125)	17

#### 11 Particulars of employees

12

The average number of staff employed by the group during the fina	ancial year was:	
	2019	2018
		Restated
	No.	No.
Teaching and administrative staff	1,126	1,266
Temporary teaching staff	271	295
	1,397	1,561
The aggregate payroll costs of employees were:		
	2019	2018
		Restated
	£'000	₹,000
Wages and salaries	40,609	44,974
Social security costs	3,192	3,325
Other pension costs	428	304
	44,229	48,603
Amounts capitalised to intangible assets (software)	(423)	(315)
Charge to the income statement	43,806	48,288
The company had no employees (2018: none).	-	
Directors and key management		
Remuneration in respect of directors was as follows:		
	2019	2018
	£'000	£'000
Emoluments receivable	1,077	1,152
Total emoluments of highest paid director (excluding pension contributions)	448	484

Three directors accrued benefits under a defined contribution pension scheme (2018: three) and total contributions of £3,000 were made during the year (2018: £1,000).

Remuneration in respect of key management, comprising the directors and other senior management who together have authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling the activities of the group, was as follows:

	2019	2018
		Restated
	£'000	£'000
Salaries and other short term benefits	2,833	2,537
Pension contributions	9	17
	2,842	2,554

13	Interest payable and similar expenses	2010	2010
	·	2019	2018
		€,000	₹,000
	Letter of credit costs	87	97
	Discount on deferred consideration	-	31
	Bank interest	-	10
	Other interest	100	-
		187	138

## 14 Tax on profit/loss

(a) Tax charge included in the income statement

	2019	2018 Restated
	£'000	£'000
Current tax		
UK corporation tax for the year at 19% (2018: 19%)	2,518	550
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	171	(344)
Overseas tax	737	132
Total current tax	3,426	338
Deferred tax		
Origination and reversal of timing differences	879	(390)
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	(246)	44
Impact of change in tax rate	-	1,288
Total deferred tax	633	942
Tax charge for the year	4,059	1,280

(b) Tax charge included in other comprehensive income

	2019	2018
	£'000	£'000
Deferred tax on revaluation of tangible assets	•	11

#### 14 Tax on profit/loss (continued)

#### (c) Reconciliation of tax charge

The tax assessed on the profit for the year is lower (2018: higher) than the standard rate of corporation tax in the UK of 19% (2018: 19%). The differences are explained below:

	2019	2018 Restated
	£,000	£'000
Profit/(loss) before tax	143,875	(2,335)
Profit/(loss) before tax multiplied by rate of tax	27,336	(444)
Gains not taxable	(28,118)	-
Expenses not deductible for tax purposes	2,024	1,421
Unrelieved losses	1,128	-
Unrealised taxable gains	1,134	-
Adjustments in respect of prior periods	(75)	(300)
Impact of change in tax rate	332	1,288
Overseas withholding tax	260	-
Other	38	(685)
Tax charge for the year	4,059	1,280

#### (d) Tax rate changes

Changes to the UK corporation tax rates were substantively enacted as part of the Finance Bill 2016 (on 6 September 2016). These include reductions to the main rate to reduce rate to 17% from 1 April 2020. Deferred taxes at the balance sheet date have been measured using these enacted tax rates and reflected in these financial statements.

#### 15 Intangible assets

Group		Licenses and accredit-		
	Goodwill	ations	Software	Total
	£'000	€'000	€'000	£'000
Cost				
At 1 September 2018 (restated)	18,618	7,425	6,520	32,563
Additions	419	-	1,818	2,237
Disposals of previously acquired businesses	(3,636)	-	-	(3,636)
Foreign exchange movement	689	495		1,184
At 31 August 2019	16,090	7,920	8,338	32,348
Accumulated amortisation				
At 1 September 2018 (restated)	6,514	3,903	3,174	13,591
Charge for the year	1,197	1,252	1,369	3,818
Impairment	, -	, -	108	108
Written off on sale of subsidiaries	10,033	2,435	-	12,468
Disposals of previously acquired businesses	(1,894)	-	-	(1,894)
Foreign exchange movement	240	330	-	570
At 31 August 2019	16,090	7,920	4,651	28,661
Net book value				
At 31 August 2019	-	-	3,687	3,687
At 31 August 2018 (restated)	12,104	3,522	3,346	18,972

An impairment of £108,000 has been made against the development cost of a new human resources information system.

The company had no intangible assets at 31 August 2019 (2018: £nil).

#### 21 Post employment benefits

The group operates defined contribution pension arrangements for the benefit of its employees. The amount recognised as an expense for these arrangements is disclosed in note 11.

The company does not provide any post-employment benefits (2018: £nil).

#### 22 Provisions for other liabilities

Group	Litigation	Deferred tax	Total
	£'000	£'000	€'000
At 1 September 2018	-	179	179
Additions dealt with in the income statement	142	-	142
Disposals of subsidiaries	-	(179)	(179)
At 31 August 2019	142	•	142

Litigation provisions represent the expected settlement amounts of claims by suppliers against the group under contracts for goods and services which are currently in dispute. Settlement is expected to be made during 2020.

The company had no provisions for other liabilities (2018: £nil.)

#### 19 Creditors: amounts falling due within one year

	Group		Company	
	2019	2018	2019	2018
		Restated		
	£'000	₹,000	£'000	₹,000
Bank loans and overdrafts	-	-	-	9,308
Trade creditors	1,054	3,031		-
Amounts owed to group undertakings	111,898	2,357	20,742	26,353
Overseas taxation	73	97	-	-
Deferred and contingent consideration	865	4,220	865	3,500
Other creditors	8,062	17,340	1	-
Other taxation and social security	2,790	2,680	-	-
Accruals and deferred income	24,970	63,554	8,236	
	149,712	93,279	29,844	39,161

Amounts owed to group undertakings are interest free, unsecured, have no fixed date of repayment and are repayable on demand.

Other creditors include commissions due, deposits and other amounts refundable to students.

Deferred consideration is payable for the purchase on 31 August 2018 of the business assets of CEG Education Technology (Shanghai) Co. Limited.

#### 20 Creditors: amounts falling due after more than one year

	Group		Company	
	2019	2018	2019	2018
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
Amounts falling due between one and				
five years:				
Amounts owed to group undertakings	3,003	3,003	3,003	3,003
Other creditors	-	302	-	-
Amounts falling due after five years:				
Other creditors	-	232	-	-
	<del></del>			
	3,003	3,537	3,003	3,003

Amounts owed to group undertakings are unsecured, interest free, have no fixed date of repayment and are expected to be repaid in the event of a refinancing of the parent companies.

#### 18 Debtors due within one year

	Group		Comp	any
	2019	2018	2019	2018
		Restated		
	£'000	€,000	£'000	€,000
Trade debtors	791	5,663	-	-
Amounts owed by group undertakings	228,143	27,908	49,183	19,471
Other debtors	165	1,215	-	, -
Corporation tax overpaid	540	557	540	557
Deferred tax	305	2,609	-	-
Prepayments and accrued income	3,203	6,377		-
	233,147	44,329	49,723	20,028

Trade debtors are stated after provisions for impairment of £426,000 (2018 (restated): £1,061,000).

Amounts owed by group undertakings are interest-free, unsecured, have no fixed date of repayment and are repayable on demand.

The group's deferred taxation asset consists of the tax effect of timing differences in respect of:

	2019		2018	
	Recog- nised £'000	Unrecog- nised £'000	Recog- nised £'000	Unrecog- nised £'000
Excess of depreciation over taxation allowances	305	-	693	-
Other timing differences	-	•	70	-
Revaluation of tangible assets	-	-	(823)	-
Unrelieved losses	-	15	2,490	6
	305	15	2,430	6
Deferred tax assets	305		2,609	
Deferred tax liability (note 22)			(179)	
	305		2,430	

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are only offset where the group has a legally enforceable right to do so and where assets and liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on the same taxable entity or another entity within the group.

The net deferred tax asset expected to reverse in the 2020 financial year is £nil.

#### 16 Tangible assets

Group	Freehold land & buildings £'000	Leasehold land & buildings £'000	Plant & equipment £'000	Total £'000
Cost or valuation				
At 1 September 2018 (restated)	1,950	20,087	20,429	42,466
Additions	-	31	1,126	1,157
Disposals of subsidiaries	(1,950)	(20,027)	(15,660)	(37,637)
Foreign exchange movement	-	259	123	382
At 31 August 2019	-	350	6,018	6,368
Accumulated depreciation				
At 1 September 2018 (restated)	-	12,249	16,726	28,975
Charge for the year	-	1,161	1,666	2,827
Disposals of subsidiaries	-	(13,318)	(13,326)	(26,644)
Foreign exchange movement	-	123	90	213
At 31 August 2019	-	215	5,156	5,371
Net book value				
At 31 August 2019	-	135	862	997
At 31 August 2018 (restated)	1,950	7,838	3,703	13,491

The company had no tangible assets at 31 August 2019 (2018: £nil).

#### 17 Investments

	€,000
At 1 September 2018	18,982
Additions	16,327
Disposals	(30,118)
At 31 August 2019	5,191

Investments are the directly held subsidiary undertakings detailed in note 29.

As part of a group reorganisation on 31 March 2019 the company acquired and disposed of various group subsidiaries.

On 12 July 2019 the company sold CATS Colleges Holdings Limited.

On 31 August 2019 the company acquired CEG Digital Limited as part of a group restructuring.

#### 23 Financial instruments

The carrying values of the group's financial instruments are summarised by category below:

	Group		Company	
	2019	2018	2019	2018
		Restated		
	€'000	£'000	€'000	€,000
Financial assets that are debt instruments measured at amortised cost less impairment:				
- Trade debtors	791	. 5,663	-	-
- Amounts owed by group undertakings	228,143	27,908	49,183	19,471
- Other debtors	165	1,215	-	
	229,099	34,786	49,183	19,471
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost:  - Bank loans and overdrafts	_	_	_	9,308
- Trade creditors	1,054	3,031	_	,,500 -
<ul> <li>Amounts owed to group undertakings</li> <li>Other creditors</li> <li>Accruals</li> </ul>	114,901 8,062 13,653	5,360 17,874 11,846	23,745 1 8,236	29,356
- Deferred consideration	865	4,220	865	3,500
-	138,535	42,331	32,847	42,164

Neither the company nor the group had any financial assets or liabilities at fair value, through the income statement or otherwise.

#### 24 Called-up share capital and reserves

Allotted, called up and fully paid:

motica, canca up and tuny paid.	2019		2018	
	No.	£'000	No.	€,000
Ordinary shares of £0.10 each	1,265,000	127	1,265,000	127

The ordinary shares are not redeemable, have voting rights of one vote per share and are all equally entitled to dividends and any distribution of capital. All shares are classified as equity.

The retained earnings reserve represents the cumulative profits and losses, net of dividends paid and other adjustments.

The other reserve represents the excess of the fair value over cost of freehold land and buildings held at fair value together with the cumulative gains and losses arising on the retranslation of net assets of overseas operations from local currency to pounds sterling.

#### 25 Notes to the statement of cash flows

#### Reconciliation of operating profit to net cash inflow from operating activities

	2019	2018
		Restated
	£'000	₹,000
Profit/(loss) for the financial year	139,816	(3,615)
Adjustments:		,
Tax on profit/loss	4,059	1,280
Net interest expense	187	138
Operating profit/(loss)	144,062	(2,197)
Depreciation	2,827	4,881
Amortisation and impairment	3,926	4,036
Gain on disposal of tangible assets	-	(5,661)
Gain on disposal of operations	(140,114)	-
Movements in working capital:	, , ,	
Increase in debtors	(191,138)	(27,099)
Increase in creditors	172,309	15,409
Net cash outflow from operating activities	(8,128)	(10,631)

#### Analysis of changes in net funds

	At 1 Sept 2018 (restated) £'000	Cash flows £'000	Non- cash move- ments £'000	At 31 August 2019 £'000
Net cash: Cash in hand and at bank	26,449	33,586	404	60,439
Net funds	26,449	33,586	404	60,439

The non-cash movements primarily relate to foreign exchange differences.

Included in cash in hand and at bank is £865,000 (2018: £3,461,000) of cash held in escrow within the company.

#### 26 Related party transactions

During the year the group entered into transactions with related parties.

Management fees and expenses of £185,000 (2018: £221,000) were payable to Bridgepoint Advisors Limited, which manages the ultimate controlling party of the group. At year end none (2018: £nil) of this amount was still outstanding. Any amounts due are on normal credit terms.

Fees for advice on procurement of goods and services of £nil (2018: £15,000) were payable to PEPCo Services LLP which is a fellow subsidiary of Bridgepoint Advisers Limited.

The remuneration of directors and key management is disclosed in note 12.

As a wholly-owned subsidiary of Camelot Topco Limited, the company is exempt from the requirement to disclose transactions with other members of the group.

#### 27 Capital and other commitments

At 31 August 2019 the group had the following future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases as set out below:

	2019	2018
	€'000	£'000
Payments due:		
Not later than one year	10,855	19,524
Later than one year and not later than five years	31,426	70,403
Later than five year	78,182	196,438
	120,463	286,365

The group had no other off-balance sheet arrangements.

Group capital commitments contracted but not provided in the financial statements amounted to fnil (2018: fnil).

#### 28 Group reconstruction

On 31 August 2019, a group reconstruction took place in which CEG Digital Limited and its subsidiaries were transferred from Camelot Midco Limited to Cambridge Education Group Limited for cash consideration of £1.

This transfer has been accounted for using merger accounting, and as so all current year information includes the results of CEG Digital Limited and subsidiaries from the beginning of the financial year and all comparative information has been restated to include CEG Digital Limited and subsidiaries as if the entities had been combined throughout the prior period. The effect of these adjustments decreased total equity at 1 September 2018 by £2,588,000 and at 31 August 2018 by £5,532,000.

Camelot Midco Limited was the controlling party of CEG Digital Limited before the transfer and Cambridge Education Group Limited is the controlling party since the transfer. The registered office of all parties is disclosed in note 29.

## 29 List of subsidiary undertakings

Subsidiary undertakings	Registered Office	Nature of Business	Interest
<u>Direct shareholdings</u>			
CEG Administrative Services Limited	i.	Provision of administrative services to	100% ordinary shares
CEG Digital Limited	i.	group companies Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares
CEG OnCampus Holdings Limited	i.	Intermediate holding company	100% ordinary shares
Indirect shareholdings			
Amsterdam FoundationCampus B.V.	ii.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
Cambridge Education Group Consulting (Shanghai) Limited	iii.	Provision of administrative services for	100% ordinary shares
Cambridge Education Group Hong Kong Limited	iv.	group companies Provision of administrative services for group companies	100% ordinary shares
CEG Dormant 2 Limited	i.	Dormant	100% ordinary shares
CEG FoundationCampus Sunderland Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
CEG International Limited	i	Dormant	100% ordinary shares
CEG Online Limited	i.	Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares
CEG Pathways, Inc <sup>a</sup>	v.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
CEG UCLAN Foundation Campus Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
CEG UFP Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
Coventry Foundation Campus Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
Falmouth Flexible Ltd	i.	Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares
Foundation Campus London Limited	1.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
Hull Online Limited	i.	Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares
London South Bank FoundationCampus Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
OnCampus Hull Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
ONCAMPUS Lund Sweden AB	vi.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares

#### 29 List of subsidiary undertakings (continued)

Subsidiary undertakings	Registered Office	Nature of Business	<u>Interest</u>
OnCampus Reading Limited	i.	On-site university foundation courses	100% ordinary shares
Queen Mary Digital Limited	i.	Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares
Southampton Global Limited	i.	Online & blended university courses	100% ordinary shares

- i 50-60 Station Road, Cambridge, CB1 2JH
- ii Goedhartlaan 935A, 1181 LD Amsterdam, Netherlands
- iii Room 408, Building 2, NO. 215 Yaohua Road, China (Shanghai) Pilot Free Trade Zone, Shanghai, People's Republic of China
- iv Suite 2611, Office Tower Langham Place, 8 Argyle Street, Mong Kok, Hong Kong
- v 251 Little Falls Drive, Wilmington, DE 19808, United States of America
- vi Östra Vallgatan 14, 223 61 Lund, Sweden
- On 12 April 2019 the subsidiary changed its name from "OnCampus SUNY, Inc".

#### 30 Ultimate controlling party

The immediate parent company is Camelot Bidco Limited.

Camelot Topco Limited is the ultimate parent company and the parent undertaking of the smallest and largest group which prepares publicly available consolidated financial statements that incorporate the results of the company and its subsidiaries. Copies of those consolidated financial statements may be obtained from the address given on page 1.

The ultimate controlling party is Bridgepoint Europe IV Fund, managed by Bridgepoint Advisers Limited, which owns the majority of the shares in the ultimate parent company on behalf of various funds.